
PROPOSAL TO REPEAL CLASSIFIED BOARD 

 

RESOLVED, that shareholders of [Company Name] urge the Board of Directors to take all necessary 

steps (other than any steps that must be taken by shareholders) to eliminate the classification of the 

Board of Directors and to require that all directors elected at or after the annual meeting held in 2013 

be elected on an annual basis. Implementation of this proposal should not prevent any director 

elected prior to the annual meeting held in 2013 from completing the term for which such director 

was elected. 

 

SUPPORTING STATEMENT 

 

The resolution urges the board of directors to facilitate a declassification of the board.  Such a change 

would enable shareholders to register their views on the performance of all directors at each annual 

meeting. Having directors stand for elections annually makes directors more accountable to 

shareholders, and could thereby contribute to improving performance and increasing firm value.  

 

Over the past decade, many S&P 500 companies have declassified their board of directors.  

According to data from FactSet Research Systems, the number of S&P 500 companies with classified 

boards declined by more than 50%;  and the average percentage of votes cast in favor of shareholder 

proposals to declassify the boards of S&P 500 companies during the period January 1, 2010 – June 

30, 2011 exceeded 75%.  

 

The significant shareholder support for proposals to declassify boards is consistent with empirical 

studies reporting that classified boards could be associated with lower firm valuation and/or worse 

corporate decision-making. Studies report that: 

● Classified boards are associated with lower firm valuation (Bebchuk and Cohen, 2005; 

confirmed by Faleye (2007) and Frakes (2007)); 

● Takeover targets with classified boards are associated with lower gains to shareholders 

(Bebchuk, Coates, and Subramanian, 2002); 

● Firms with classified boards are more likely to be associated with value-decreasing 

acquisition decisions (Masulis, Wang, and Xie, 2007); and 

● Classified boards are associated with lower sensitivity of compensation to performance and 

lower sensitivity of CEO turnover to firm performance (Faleye, 2007). 

 

Please vote for this proposal to make directors more accountable to shareholders.  

 


